Bowers Gifford & North Benfleet Parish Council 

29 February 2012

MINUTES OF THE BOWERS GIFFORD AND NORTH BENFLEET 
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE BENBOW CLUB BOWERS GIFFORD

ON WEDNESDAY 29 FEBRUARY 2012 AT 7.30 PM.
Present:
Councillors:
                           
R. Smillie (Chairman):  B. Williams  


                           
B Foster:  D. Ward:  N. Tyler
Officer:
                                         Christine Barlow – Parish Clerk     

                                           

Members of the Public:    
7 members of the public

	170/11
	Apologies for absence – Councillor Huntman


	171/11
	Declarations of personal and/or prejudicial interest (existence and nature) with regard to items on the agenda. Members of the Council are subject to the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) Order 2007 (Sl.2007/1159) (the revised Code) with the additional non mandatory section 12(2)

None



	172/11
	Public participation session with respect to items on the agenda, previously notified to the Clerk. (The maximum time allowed for this item is 15 minutes) 

Note: The Council will firstly hear from Councillors with prejudicial interest who must leave the room immediately after they have made their representations, answered questions or given evidence. Councillors cannot remain in the room to hear the representations of others. After close of the public participation session, any member having left due to Section 12(2) may re-join the Council. When the Council starts to discuss any item on the agenda, where a member has an interest, the member with that interest must have regard to the Code of Conduct and make the necessary disclosure and where appropriate leave the meeting. 
(i) Concerns were raised about the speed of traffic in Pound Lane and the Council was asked what they could do to reduce the speed of traffic. Councillor Foster stated that traffic calming measures were the responsibility of Essex County Council Highways and the Parish Council had already raised the issue and passed on their concerns. Councillor Foster stated that Essex County Council were reluctant to address the issue until the Sadlers Junction Improvements had been completed. However the Vehicle Activation Sign, although having limited effect, had now been repaired following pressure from the Parish Council. Residents also commented that the Activation Sign did not seem to have had any effect on slowing down traffic. Suggestions for reducing the speed of traffic were discussed including more police speed checks as a deterrent. Also considered was the installation of a series of chicanes or speed reduction tables to help slow traffic. The Parish Clerk was asked to pass on residents comments to Essex County Council and the Police. The Parish Council AGREED to continue putting pressure on the various authorities to implement traffic calming measures. 

(ii) The condition of the road in Burnt Mills was again raised. The Clerk said she had received a letter from Essex County Council Highways to advise that there was to be a temporary road closure to carry out pot-hole repairs to the junction of Pound Lane and Burnt Mills Road in early March. The Parish Council AGREED to monitor. 
(iii) Residents asked what could be done to prevent cars partially parking on the pavements. The Parish Clerk was asked to contact the Police and enquire what measures could be taken and include an article in the next edition of the Bugle newsletter.
(iv) A request was made for the provision of more dog bins on Pound Lane. It was explained that any additional bins would be at a cost to the Parish Council as Basildon Borough Council would only repair or replace existing bins. The Parish Clerk was asked to contact Basildon Council and make inquiries in relation to cost of supplying each bin and discuss arrangements for emptying the bins. 
(v) Parking congestion around St Margaret’s School was again raised and it was reported that recently a cyclist had been in collision with a car outside the school. Parents parking in Ilfracombe Avenue caused a great deal of disruption and inconvenience to residents at school drop-off and pick- up times. The Parish Council AGREED to do all they could to work towards finding a solution to the problem and would discuss what could be done with the Police and Basildon Council. 

   

	173/11
	Council to agree minutes of previous Parish Council meeting held on 25TH January 2012 – the minutes of the previous meeting were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chair. 

	174/11
	Parish Clerk Report – Clerk to update on business and correspondence received since the last meeting on 25th January 2012. 
· Letter received from Veolia Trust agreeing to support The Parish Council’s request for funding for play equipment in Westlake Park up to £32,000 
· Confirmation received from Essex County Council for a £15,000 grant from their ‘Big Society ‘Fund in support of the Westlake Park Project. 
· John Baron Fun Walk 27th May 2012 – entry form completed and submitted. 
· Basildon Town Centre Master Plan Consultation - Information received regarding dates of public drop in sessions  
· Winter Salt collection. – Some residents had collected bags of salt to grit their roads and pathways during the recent wintery cold spell. 
· Various Basildon Council Committee meeting minutes and agendas available for Parish Councillors to view. All relevant agenda items within these minutes had been passed to the Parish Councillors for their information or comment.  
· Essex Association of Local Council monthly newsletter received. Included in the February issue was an article giving the Parish newsletter as a good example of communicating well with residents.
· Councillor Training – Planning Day 1st March – Councillors Foster and Tyler to attend and new Councillor Day 7th March – Councillor Tyler to attend.  

	175/11
	Finance Report – Clerk to present a report on the Parish Council’s financial position since last meeting on 25th January 2012
As of 29th February 2012 the balance in the Parish accounts - £15,755.04. 
(Included in the balance was £1791.73 which was ring fenced for the Westlake Park Project)  
Payments made since the 25th January 2012 - £389.41 

	176/11
	Councillor complaint - To update on the outcome of the alleged breach of Code of Conduct by a Parish Councillor.  
The meeting was advised that notification had been received from Basildon Council that the complaint against Councillor Huntman had been dismissed. 

	177/11
	Basildon Borough Council Local Development Framework Core Strategy – To inform Councillors on consultations regarding Basildon Borough Council’s Local Development Framework options for the district for the next 20 years. 
Councillor Foster explained that the Core Strategy was a document of the Local Development Framework (LDF) which set out the key elements of the planning framework for Basildon Council. The Strategy sets out planning policies for the Borough by setting standards and targets for development within the district. Basildon Council is drawing up a plan to identify key options for the development of the Borough for the next 20 years. There were several documents which made up the Development Plan and these documents were being considered as part of a public consultation to obtain residents views on the best options for the district. A number of road shows were being held across the Borough and one was to be held at Pitsea Leisure Centre on 21st March 2012. The issues for the district and not least the Parish were: 

i) a balance between green belt and development 

ii) economic growth and employment

iii) Town centre regeneration

Councillor Smillie emphasised the importance of all residents having their say either by completing a questionnaire on the Basildon Council website or they obtaining printed copies from the Parish Clerk. (Copies of the consultation document were available for residents to take away at the meeting) The Core Strategy Preferred Option suggests the Borough needs to supply a minimum of 6,500 new homes over the next 20 years. However there were three key options to consider and it was vital that residents made known their preferred option to prevent over building on Bowers Gifford & North Benfleet Parish Green Belt. 

The Parish website has a link to Basildon Council and the Clerk will put up notices advertising the dates of the road shows. 

	178/11

	To review and comment on Planning Applications under the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended)
TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO: 12/00046/FULL - Single storey front extension to community hall together with ramp and dedicated disabled parking - 77 Pound Lane Bowers Gifford North Benfleet Essex

There were no objections

TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 – APPLICATION NO: 11/01358/OUT – The Gun Public House, London Road , Pitsea, SS13 2DA
Application for Planning outline permission for The Gun Public House to build a twenty bedroomed hotel had been REFUSED as the application was in contravention of Green Belt Policy PPG2 & PPG3 
TOWN & COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - PLANNING (DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT PROCEDURE ) ORDER 2010 APPLICATION NO: ESS/57/11BAS 
Letter received from Essex County Council confirming that the planning proposal for the conversion and extension of the Aerox waste treatment facility at Veolia ES UK Limited, Pitsea Hall Lane, had been GRANTED.

	179/11
	Funding bid outcomes - To update on funding for a new under 9 play area in Westlake Park.
The Parish Council have been success in obtaining a £32,000 grant from Veolia Trust towards funding a play area in Westlake Park and also obtaining a grant of £15,000 from Essex County Council’s ‘Big Society’ Fund to support the project. It was now on target to purchase and install the junior play equipment which would be the first phase of a larger project to provide recreational equipment for all age groups in the Park. Further funding would have to be applied for, to enable completion of the entire project. 

Councillor Williams and Chris Barlow, Parish Clerk, were to meet with Basildon Council to establish the best location for the equipment.  Further consultations with residents would follow. 

	180/11
	Flooding Osborne Road – To update on work to prevent flooding to properties in Osborne Road. 

Following the securing of funds from Central Government via Essex County Council flood defences had now been installed to four properties in Osborne Road to prevent further flooding as a result of heavy rainfall. The residents who had received the installation were very pleased with the outcome.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    

	181/11
	Bus Shelters in London Road – To discuss the need to replace old dilapidated bus shelters on the London Road. 
Residents had approached Councillor Foster regarding the condition of bus shelters on the London Road and in particular the shelter outside The Gun Public House. The Clerk had spoken to Essex County Council regarding ownership and been advised that these particular bus shelters were the responsibility of Basildon Council. The Clerk had sent a request to Basildon Council asking them to either repair or replace the dilapidated shelters. Essex County Council also advised the Clerk that the shelters on the London Road in their ownership were to be replaced during 2012. 

	182/11
	Village Fete – to update on preparations for the Village Fete on 4th June 2012.
Councillor Ward advised that preparations were progressing well for the Village Fete on 4th June 2012. However more volunteers to help on the day were needed and more properties need to be identified where notice boards could be put up to advertise the event. The next edition of the Bugle would include an appeal. Residents at the meeting offered their support. 
The next meeting of the Fete Committee was scheduled for 14th March 2012. 

	183/11
	Bowers Bugle newsletter – Spring publication
The Spring edition of the Bowers Bugle would be published in April. It was suggested that this should be a bumper edition to include publicity for the Village Fete. 
The closing date for submission of articles would be 29th March 2012.  


	184/11
	Date of next meeting -  Wednesday 28th March 2012 at The Benbow Club, Pound Lane, Bowers Gifford  commencing at 7.30 p.m.



4

